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The Louisiana Archaeological Survey and Antiquities Commission met on Tuesday, September 13, 2016, at 1:30 p.m. in the 4th floor conference room, 1051 N. 3rd Street, Baton Rouge, Louisiana.  

Members Present:
Dr. Chip McGimsey

Dr. David Kelley
Dr. Ryan Gray

Dr. Ed Britton

Dr. Heather McKillop

Dr. Jack Iron

Mr. Mike Tarpley (did not attend in person but called in)
Members Absent:

Ms. Missy Graves
Dr. Mark Rees

Mr. George Riser

Mr. Ray Berthelot

Others Present:


Ms. Ashley Fedoroff

Dr. Diana Greenlee


Ms. Nancy Hawkins


Ms. Megan Kenny

Dr. Rachel Watson

Welcome & Introductions

The tape recorder did not function during this meeting and the meeting minutes are reconstructed from notes taken by Dr. McGimsey.

The Chair, Dr. Heather McKillop, called the meeting to order at 1:34 p.m.  

All persons at the meeting introduced themselves.
Dr. McKillop expressed her concerns about the impact of the recent flood event on LSU faculty and students, the Division’s staff and everyone’s friends and family.  She also noted the recent passing of long-time Commission member Greg DuCote; Ms. Hawkins had purchased a card for Division and Commission members to sign and it was passed around.  Dr. McKillop also invited everyone to check out her new work website.
MOTION:  A motion was made by Dr. Jack Irion and seconded by Dr. Ryan Gray, to accept the minutes of the June 14, 2016, Antiquities Commission Meeting.  The motion carried unanimously.

Old Business

Dr. McKillop requested that a copy of the permit status database presented at the last Commission meeting be provided to all members.

There was discussion of the upcoming Culture 2020 event to be held October 13, 2016.  Dr. McGimsey provided a brief explanation of the current model for the conference; that it will involve large and small group meetings with the aid of consultants to help map out where the state’s cultural organizations want to be in 2020.
 Dr. McKillop gave an overview of the new LSU plan which will be available in the near future.  One part focuses on Culture and the Arts and the College of Arts and Humanities (where Anthropology is located) is the largest college (by number of students) on campus.  She indicated that this can be a positive for Anthropology and archaeology.

New Business


The Division and the August flood event
There has been relatively little Section 106 work to date, mostly in the form of temporary housing sites.  It was noted that unlike during Katrina, FEMA is emphasizing getting people back in their homes as quickly as possible.  Dr. Kelley noted that Coastal Environments, Inc., is still working on completing old Katrina projects and that there is a real concern over maintaining the standards of data collection during a long-lived project like disaster response.


Division Budget and Staff Update

Dr. McGimsey gave a brief update on the state’s budget.  For the Division, the funding is a continuation of last year’s funding level; however, a mid-year budget cut is anticipated and each agency has been told to set aside 5% of their state general dollars in anticipation of this cut.  This is not having a significant effect on the Division, but any additional cuts could be important.
He also noted that Ms. Hawkins will be retiring from the Division in the next few months.  At this point, it appears that the funding will be available to fill the position when she does retire.  The Division is also in the process of hiring a new site files manager, a position that has been open since March of this year.

There was general discussion of the general status of archaeological work in the state.  Dr. McGimsey noted that the rate of incoming site forms and reports was as low as he’s seen it in the last 7-8 years.  Dr. Kelley noted that his firm is currently doing most of its business out of state.  This reflects the general state of economy; some gas to liquids plants are on hiatus and the Corps of Engineers is not doing much infrastructure work.  Dr. Irion noted that the pace of off-shore work is also very slow right now.  There was also discussion about Restore Act funds, when they may become available, and what kinds of archaeology will come out of them.


GIS Fee Status

The Division is currently going through the rule-making process to increase the curation fee and to implement a fee for online access to the GIS.  It is anticipated this process will be completed and the fees initiated on or after 20 January 2017.  The GIS fee will be $1300/year for each agency/company.  The fee will be charged to state agencies but not federally recognized Tribes.  Currently there are 98 private companies using the system, 18 federal agencies, six state agencies, and six universities.  For those not wishing to pay the fee, there will be free access with a terminal at the Division’s offices.  Dr. Watson noted that the Division has moved to ARCInfo 10.4, and that she is learning Python so that she can program the system.  The Division will be moving the ArcGIS system to an online version housed on the cloud.  
Mr. Tarpley asked about the availability of the site data within a specific area; i.e., can an entity get the site shapefiles within a specific geographic tract?  Dr. Watson replied that it is possible and there are several options available.  In general, the Division completes a data-sharing agreement with the entity to address use and distribution of the data.  He also asked whether the site forms will still be available to users – the answer is yes.  Dr. Kelley expressed the hope that the Division not charge for downloading the site forms – there are no plans to do so.  Dr. McKillop expressed support for the fees.


Archaeology Month Update

Ms. Hawkins noted that this October will be the 28th annual event.  The goal is to have 30 events and 21 are booked so far with at least seven more anticipated.  She provided a preliminary schedule to the attendees, noting that southeastern and southwestern Louisiana are particularly short on activities.  She also noted the development of the poster is on schedule; it will celebrate the 100th anniversary of the National Park Service, the 50th anniversary of the National Historic Preservation Act, and the 50th anniversary of the NPS’s Southeastern Archaeological Center by featuring four sites in Louisiana connected to the NPS and Southeastern Archaeological Center.

Poverty Point Update

Dr. Greenlee gave her 10th annual update on activities at Poverty Point World Heritage Site.  The first topic was the report to the World Heritage Committee in response to three issues raised during the nomination process.  These issues include investigating areas around the site to determine if there are other sites that should be included in the property, assess the impact of the highway through the site, and improve the properties GIS capacity.  She noted that the report was accepted and that Poverty Point was one of only four properties out of 100 submitted to achieve this acceptance this year.

The goal is to eventually investigate the lands that comprise the Compatible Use Zone around the site.  There are various options for doing this, including inviting fieldschools to work in the region.  She noted she has contacts at various schools that have expressed interest.

The second topic was the investigation of a new power pole along the electrical line on the south side of the site.  A 1.25x1.25 m test unit was excavated where the new power pole would be placed.  The unit was interesting for producing 253 perforators, the highest density from any unit at the site so far.  The unit had a very different artifact distribution than Dr. Gibson’s earlier units in the southern portion of the site.
The third topic was the continued processing of rootballs.  This year they stabilized 21 new treefalls and hired a student to help work on them.

The fourth topic was a source analysis of the copper artifacts from the site.  Six samples were analyzed and all of them are from Appalachian sources, rather than Lake Superior.  The Advocates for Poverty Point are funding the analysis of an additional 25 samples.

The fifth topic was the ongoing analysis of the Poverty Point fauna.  Undertaken by Mr. Jim Delahoussaye, it examined all of the known faunal remains from the site.  Of the 14,811 pieces from 1294 proveniences, only 785 were identifiable to the species level.  Of these, fish dominate, primarly bowfin and catfish.

The sixth topic was the macrobotanical analysis of samples from Mound F undertaken by Karen Leone.  The samples were from moundfill and the submound midden.  The interesting finding was of little barley seeds in the Level 6 sample.  Hickory and oak dominate the wood recovered.

Dr. Gray asked about the screenathon scheduled for a 24 hour period on Oct 7 and 8.  Dr. Greenlee replied they had eight people signed up so far.  Dr. Gray is considering bringing students from UNO.  Dr. McKillop also mentioned she will raise this opportunity with the LSU undergraduate students.

Other Business
Role of the Commission – Part II
Dr. McKillop indicated that she believes the Commission wants to assist the Division, particularly in areas that the Division may not be able to operate.  She asked Dr. McGimsey what the Division wanted the Commission to do.  Dr. McGimsey offered three immediate suggestions.  First would be for Commission members to attending the upcoming Culture 2020 event; this will be an opportunity to intereact with the larger cultural community around the state and with the Lt. Governor’s staff on issues of importance to archaeology.  The second suggestion was to review the State Historic Preservation Plan, the revised Archaeological Comprehensive Plan, and the consider these in light of what the goals and direction of the Division should be, or could be.  The third suggestion was to consider what direction the soon to be vacant outreach position should take.

Dr. McKillop suggested that one area would be to highlight Poverty Point.  She asked Dr. Greenlee what collections she has that could be utilized.  She noted the importance of the site as a World Heritage Site and the need to capitalize on it and the recent research ongoing there.

The issue of the rate of coastal erosion and the loss of sites in this region was also brought up.  The issue of how to focus any Section 106 work that occurs in this region was considered.

Mr. Tarpley noted that American Indians are generally left out of funding options, that money is earmarked for state agencies.  He noted that Tribes are working with Restore Council on tribal concerns for those funds and that one area defined within the Council’s charter is Community Resilience.  He asked whether that area could be used as a venue to get funds on issues important to tribal communities along the coast.

Mr. Tarpley also noted that he feels that the future of meaningful consultation for Tribes lies in dealing directly with industry rather than with federal agencies.  He referenced a project in Texas where an industry wanted to put two pipes through a site, and the Tribes were able to develop a $6 million mitigation with the company.  He suggested that in the future Tribes may conduct their own consultation with companies, andtot pursue options with the concurrence of the federal agency.

Dr. Gray noted that 2018 is the New Orleans Tricentennial and that this is an issue that the Commission could get involved with.  He is currently looking for grant funds to develop outreach projects that focus on the city’s archaeological history.  Dr. Irion mentioned the Tricentennial Commission and this may be a venue for the Commission to get involved.

Motion:  Dr. David Kelley moved that the Commission meeting be adjourned.  It was seconded by Dr. Ed Britton.  The Motion passed unanimously.
The meeting adjourned at 3:37 PM. 
